Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Public Hearings/Regular Meeting

January 12, 2006 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Public Hearings and Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, January 12, 2006.
Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilman Woody Faulk, Councilwoman Alice Mabe, and Councilwoman Peggy Neill.
Absent:
Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, Town Attorney Bobby Griffin, and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.
Visitors:
Charles Bowden, Valerie Coffey, Marty Connell, Fred Duncan, Melody LaMonica, Marvin Lipper, Stephen Minor, John Moore, Donald Ownbey, Larry Raley, and Vivian Riegelman.
 With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of January 12, 2006 to order at 7:32 p.m.
1.
Opening 
· Councilwoman Cureton provided the invocation.
· Pledge of Allegiance.

· Mayor Becker announced that the absence of Town Clerk Vicky Brooks was due to a very tragic and sudden death in the family.  Ms. Brooks’ oldest nephew passed away over the weekend and today was the funeral.  Mayor Becker commented that he hoped that we could keep Vicky and her sister in our thoughts.   
2.
Public Hearing – Text Amendments to the Zoning/Subdivision Ordinances

· Mayor Becker opened the public hearings at 7:34 p.m.  The first public hearing is on text amendments to the Zoning/Subdivision Ordinances.  Mayor Becker explained that these changes are predominantly mandated by statutory changes from the last session of the General Assembly.  There is a lengthy memo/summary of what the changes are in the agenda packet.  Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett explained that they just recently updated the enabling legislation in North Carolina and a lot of these changes have been in the works for a while; there no real major changes, but some of the things will change the way we do business.  One of the proposed text amendments is a result of the statute change, but it is not a requirement of the statute change.  A lot of the communities in North Carolina allowed for one lot in a residential subdivision to be cut out and it wasn’t considered a subdivision; the Zoning Administrator just signed off on it administratively, which was a quick process.  Now the General Statutes say that everything is a subdivision (one, two, or fifty lots).  Ms. Bennett has suggested that Mineral Springs change the process and allow for an administrative subdivision, which would allow for three or fewer lots (where there is no dedication of right-of-way, no streets, no sewer, you have the needed road frontage, etc.) to be signed off on administratively.  Another proposed text amendment that is not a direct result of the legislative changes is that when the town gets a conditional use permit there are requirements of what the applicant needs to present, such as a traffic circulation plan, soil samples, etc.  Ms. Bennett explained that not all conditional use permits necessarily need all of the required items and requested that the Zoning Administrator have the discretion to say that certain things are not needed in order to submit the application, although the planning board or the town council can at a later time require those items to be presented.  Mayor Becker commented that he had noticed that Section 12.1.7 (a) (notice requirements) in the Zoning Ordinance had not changed, but “F” says failure to post notices required in “C” (sign on property) and “D” (mailed notice) shall not invalidate.  Mayor Becker asked if it was being struck out because the statute now requires the sign and mailed notice.  Ms. Bennett believed that the statute has always required the sign and mailed notice and commented that she has seen that in other ordinances and wondered why it was there and further commented that “yes” it is required or it would be invalidated.   
· Mr. Charles Bowden – 6409 Pleasant Grove Road.   Mr. Bowden commented that Ms. Bennett had answered most of the questions he had and that he was unaware that there was a public hearing on text amendments.  Mr. Bowden further commented that anytime a text change is made (no matter what the reason) it should be of the utmost importance for everybody in this town.  Mr. Bowden hoped that the council would take that consideration every time and not try to rush one through.    
· Mayor Becker asked if there was anybody else who had not signed up that wished to make any comments.  Hearing no response Mayor Becker declared this portion of the public hearing closed at 7:40 p.m.
3.
Public Hearing – Conditional Use Permit 

· Mayor Becker explained that this was the public hearing (quasi-judicial) on conditional use permit #05-01 and pointed out that the council members had a map of the site/location on the table before them.  Mayor Becker affirmed Mr. Martin Lipper (applicant), Ms. Vivian Riegelman (applicant) and Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett.  Ms. Bennett commented that the reason they were sworn in is because this is quasi-judicial, which means it is like a court case where you listen to evidence and base your decision on what is heard tonight at the public hearing and nothing else.  Ms. Bennett pointed out that it was important that it is only based on that and when the council makes their decision going through findings of fact they will vote on each finding of fact individually and then vote overall on the entire application.   The parcel is located at 3201 Collins Road; a portion of it is zoned residential and a portion of it is zoned for business.  The applicants are requesting to have a landscaping business on the residential portion of the parcel.  Ms. Bennett explained that the planning board heard this at their December meeting and recommended approval of this conditional use permit for a landscaping business with the conditions that no equipment can be stored on the property, the property may only house planting materials, and there may be no expansion to the current structure without amending the CUP.   Ms. Bennett pointed out that if the council approved this CUP for the landscaping business that it would be the only type of business allowed on that parcel unless the applicant came back through this same process; this is a very specific use.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the business on the B4 portion of the property is a “by right” use.  Ms. Bennett explained that this application does not affect that portion of the property; they can have a landscaping business there right now as it is.  Mayor Becker commented that any piece of equipment that they needed could be parked on the B4 portion.  Ms. Bennett responded that there is no change needed on that portion in order to put a landscaping business or whatever they wanted in the B4 category with just a zoning permit.  The CUP only relates to the residential portion of the property.  Ms. Bennett pointed out that the council did not have to use the conditions that the planning board recommended.   Mayor Becker commented that at this point he would like to have Mr. Lipper, who signed up first, speak.  Mayor Becker reminded Mr. Lipper that this is quasi-judicial and that he has been sworn in to give testimony on this matter. 
· Mr. Marvin Lipper – 316 North Main Street, Waxhaw, NC.  Mr. Lipper explained that he and Ms. Riegelman had owned the property on Collins Road since 1988 which was originally 3.3 acres.  In 1999 they sold 1.1 acres of the residential portion; leaving them with 2.19 acres (.86 zoned B4 and 1.25 zoned R40).  Mr. Lipper stated that he and his sister (Ms. Vivian Riegelman) ultimately rented that property; the B4 portion has been used for a landscaping business, a lawn mower repair business and personally used to store books; the R40 portion was used by a renter as a residence until the occupants died of cancer.  Mr. Lipper noted he and Ms. Riegelman had renovated the house the best that they could.  Mr. Lipper explained that he and Ms. Riegelman are in a situation where they can’t manage the property any longer and they are looking to sell it.  There is a prospective purchaser of the property who would like to put a landscaping business (mostly shrubbery, planting, nursery kind of things) on the property and the buyer would need the entire space, which is the reason for applying for the CUP on the R40 portion.  Mr. Lipper commented that he would imagine that there would be some equipment that they would keep on the B4 property.   Mr. Lipper explained that there have been offers on the B4 property from a used tire company and a large truck parking business, although Mr. Lipper and Ms. Riegelman thought that such a business would devalue the residential property right next to it (theirs and others).  Mr. Lipper further explained that they thought the most benign commercial use of the property would be a nice small landscaping business and it would be feasible to sell the entire property to them.  Mr. Lipper commented that they would accept the conditions that no equipment would be stored on the residential property and that it only be used for planting.  Mr. Lipper stated that the prospective purchaser wants to use the residential building as an office for record keeping; the residential building is a small “A” framed building (750 to 800 square feet) with two rooms downstairs with the house part on the second floor.   Mr. Lipper added that if they don’t get the CUP they will still attempt to sell the property anyway and the B4 portion could be sold as the market wishes (to any kind of business allowed there), though the most benign use for the entire property would be to keep it as a landscaping business.    
· Mayor Becker affirmed Mr. Michael Ivey and Mr. Dave Farnum.
· Michael Ivey – 3117 Collins Road, Waxhaw, NC.   Mr. Ivey commented that he was not here to speak against, but he has had this conversation before with different people we had in the area. Mr. Ivey thought that the area now you see a great growth that’s getting ready to take place in that area and as Mr. Lipper had mentioned he had different offers for business in that area.  Mr. Ivey stated that they own a great deal of land in that area (Baker’s) and they thought it would be detrimental to the area by bringing such (landscaping/nursery).  Mr. Ivey asked how waste/runoff/chemicals would be controlled for the business.  Most residents out there have wells; how are you going to be able to protect the well system?  If the runoff occurs; are they going to be able to comply with state and regular regulations?  What are your regulations that come with such a business being in the area?  Mr. Ivey thought that the community would like to have a notice or some way of knowing what they are.  Mr. Ivey commented that he spoke for a great many people that weren’t able to be here.  Mr. Ivey further commented that he had nothing against the business there, but asked if they would keep the equipment where it would not be an eyesore; if they can do that and make sure the residence is maintained in a proper fashion.   Mr. Ivey mentioned that they had been there for twenty-four years and have seen different things come in there; it’s a pretty nice neighborhood and it’s going to get better if we can maintain it the way we have in the past.  Mr. Ivey stated that he was here to say that he was not against it coming in the area; just the fact that we the community would like to know what regulations are they going to apply, and conditions.   
· Dave Farnum – 3208 Collins Road, Waxhaw, NC.  Mr. Farnum asked how the property was originally zoned B4.  Ms. Riegelman explained that it was grandfathered; there had been a convenience store there years ago before they bought the property and since that time they have had a landscaping business, a lawn mower repair business, and book storage there on the B4 property.  Mr. Farnum commented that he spoke to the person that lives in the trailer directly behind the building we are talking about and she is concerned about how that is going to affect her.  Mr. Farnum stated that he wanted it on record that not six feet from the rear of the structure that they are talking about there’s a mobile home that is residential.   Mr. Farnum commented that he would prefer it to be a landscaping business as opposed to used tire storage, although he preferred that it not be there at all.    
· Mayor Becker swore in Mr. Tim Kieronski.
· Tim Kieronski – 6204 Saddlewood – Waxhaw, NC.  Mr. Kieronski explained that he lived across the street from the property and wanted to know if the conditional use permit was granted what kind precedent that would set as far as variances in that area.  Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett responded that it doesn’t necessarily set precedent; each conditional use permit is decided on its own merit.  Mr. Kieronski asked what about the .86 acres that is zoned B4 they have and then the 1.25 acres.  Mr. Lipper replied that is would be combined.  Mr. Kieronski stated that he thought he understood that there was going to be an office there, but they are talking about moving plant materials on the 1.25 acres.  Ms. Riegelman responded that would be on the residential section where there is also now a residence that they are planning to use as an office; the building that had been a convenience store will be where they would sell the plants and they are allowed to do that.  Mr. Lipper added that he wanted to clarify one thing, which is that if they keep the property separate (as they are) and sell the residential property as residential property, then they will have a B4 property that will be sold.  Mr. Lipper noted that the B4 property has already been a used tire dealer and that a truck parking and storage units were interested in the B4 property.  Mr. Lipper stated that they think the most benign use of the entire property is a landscaping business.  Mr. Kieronski asked how much road frontage was on the B4 and how much was on the R40.  Mayor Becker responded that it looked to him like 100 feet on the B4 and 150 feet on the R40.  There was a discussion between Mr. Lipper, Ms. Riegelman, Mr. Kieronski, and the town council while reviewing the map.  
· Mayor Becker swore in Ms. Betty Irons and Mr. Charles Bowden.
· Betty Irons - 3125 Collins Road, Waxhaw, NC.  Ms. Irons commented that her problem is with the chemicals that they are going to have; are they going to leak into our water?  Ms. Irons also wondered about the traffic that is going to be on that road, because there’s a lot of traffic on that road as it is.  Trucks going up and down all day long; is it going to cause more traffic?  It’s really a residential area, not a business area.  
· Charles Bowden - 6409 Pleasant Grove Road, Waxhaw, NC.  Mr. Bowden commented that the town has spent a large amount of money to have UNC Charlotte study our town and what he sees is red on the map.  Mr. Bowden stated that he couldn’t ever remember mention of having a business in that area there, although he realized that there used to be a business that operated there for many years.  Mr. Bowden commented that it seemed to him that we have absentee owners who are fixing to sell the property to somebody else (that individual is not here) and asked if that was true.  Ms. Riegelman responded that it was not completely true.  Mr. Bowden further commented that what he hears is that you’ve got basically absentee owners who are going to sell the business and if they don’t get the conditional use permit it will be sold to a tire company.  Mr. Bowden stated that that did not sit very well with him.    
· Vivian Riegelman – 316 North West Main Street, Waxhaw, NC.  Ms. Riegelman stated that she had lived at 310 North West Main Street for almost twenty-five years; therefore she is a resident of the area.  Ms. Riegelman commented that she and her brother (Mr. Lipper) are certainly very concerned about what is going on in this area (it’s a suburb of Waxhaw) and that she loved this area.  Ms. Riegelman responded to comments made about runoff that everybody was talking about in  saying that there would be more nitrogen/chemicals in the water from fertilized lawns/gardens than from this kind of thing.    Ms. Riegelman pointed out that they need sell the property because she is seventy-three years old and Mr. Lipper is in his seventies and it is time to give it up.  A landscaping business is more agricultural than having a tire company or a truck storage place or anything like that which is going to bring traffic.  Ms. Riegelman commented that they have had a lawn repair service and a landscaping business in the past on the commercial property only, but the prospective buyers want to expand it and that is why this request is being made.
· Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett.  Ms. Bennett commented that one very specific thing a number of people were talking about is the runoff in the area and what the chemicals are going to do.  Ms. Bennett advised the council that unless they have an expert witness here to talk about the specifics of those chemicals on whether it’s going to hurt it or not they really can’t consider that, because it is just hearsay right now.  The findings of fact are based on the factual evidence heard tonight (on either side); emotional evidence is not.   Ms. Bennett pointed out that the B4 zoning doesn’t allow for just anything; it is a liberal zoning category, but it’s not a “free for all”.   Ms. Bennett further advised the council that this is not a rezoning, the B4 property is already there and it is not related to the CUP.   Each CUP is decided on its own merits by going through the findings of fact and just because the council does or does not decide in favor of this one tonight does not mean that the next one down the road would not be approved (unless it was the exact same set of circumstances).  Ms. Bennett added that the CUP would only allow for the business that the council is specifically discussing tonight and if the council puts conditions on it, such as not altering the building, they wouldn’t even be able to tear the building down to put up a new one without another CUP.  The CUP runs with the land (no matter who the owner is) as long as it’s the same exact business going forward.     
· Mayor Becker announced that the public hearing is still open but the public comment portion is over at this time.   
4.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
5.
Approval of the Regular Meeting Minutes from December 8, 2005 
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the December 8, 2005 minutes as submitted and Councilwoman Mabe seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None 

6.
 Tax Collector’s Report 

· Mayor Becker announced that Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson was absent due to her husband having eye surgery.

· Mayor Becker pointed out the next to the last page of the tax report, which was a corrected tax report for November 2005.  When the report was reconciled there were three properties that were duplicate payments (not tax payments).  The deposit was the same, but they were not duplicates on her books.  The net collection was off by the three duplicate payments.

· Councilman Faulk made a motion to accept the approved report for 2005 and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None
· Mayor Becker reported on the tax collections for the month of December 2005.  The 1999 tax report showed no additional collections.   Total tax collected is $25,500.34 with a balance due of $219.08 on 14 properties.  A list of the 1999 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2000 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $34,166.16 with a balance due of $255.07 on 22 properties.   A list of the 2000 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2001 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $36,397.99 with a balance due of $294.19 on 29 properties.  A list of the 2001 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2002 tax report showed additional collections of $34.75 of which $11.34 was adjustments leaving the actual tax collected $23.41.   Total tax collected is $36,127.49 with a balance due of $849.24 on 50 properties.  A list of the 2002 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2003 tax report showed additional collections $30.60 of which $7.19 was adjustments leaving the actual tax collected $23.41.  Total tax collected is $34,229.38 with a balance due of $614.18 on 50 properties.   A list of the 2003 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2003 annexation tax report showed additional collections of $7.19 of which $0.58 was interest leaving the actual tax collected $6.61.   Total tax collected is $824.70 with a balance due of $136.05 on 28 properties.  A list of the 2003 annexation property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2004 tax report showed additional collections of $133.59 of which $27.94 was adjustments leaving the actual tax collected $105.65.  Total tax collected is $41,141.59 with a balance due of $1,727.89 on 116 properties.  A list of the 2004 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2005 tax report showed additional collections of $15,547.84 of which $139.86 was duplicate payments/over payment leaving the actual tax collected $15,407.98.  Total tax collected is $37,733.42 with a balance due of $12,061.50 on 491 properties. 
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the tax collector’s report as reported and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker explained that last month the council voted to approve a release by the county to Mr. Tim Wolfe and when we went to post the release we realized that Mr. Wolfe had already paid the tax at the non-released value; therefore, Mr. Wolfe has overpaid his taxes and the council must approve refund for the amount of the release.  Councilman Faulk made a motion to approve the refund and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker reported that eight duplicate tax refunds had been received and needed to be approved.  The total amount of the duplicate tax refunds is $341.41.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to issue the duplicate refunds and Councilwoman Mabe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
7.
 Finance Officer’s Report
· Mayor Becker presented the finance report for December 2005.  The cash flow report shows a big collection of property taxes, and the electric franchise payment in the amount of $40,612.00.  The electric franchise payment reflected payments as of September 30th.  The quarterly payments had generally been in the $25,000 range.  The additional amount is a direct result of the expansion at Parkdale, which is an example of the benefit of industry in our town.  There is nothing unusual and the town is well within budget.  There was a payment on legal in the amount of $3,088.80 after last month’s budget amendment.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the finance report and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
8.
Update on Releasing a Section of Land from the Monroe-Mineral Springs Annexation Agreement
· Mr. Larry Raley of Raley-Miller Properties explained that he had been here on two other occasions to talk specifically about property located at the corner of Rocky River Road and Highway 84, which is covered by an annexation agreement between the Town of Mineral Springs and the City of Monroe, whereas the City of Monroe cannot cross over Highway 84 to annex property in that area.  At an earlier presentation Mr. Raley had addressed the council about releasing this property so that it could either go into the city of Monroe or into Union County (not involved with this agreement).  The Mineral Springs Town Council recommended that Mayor Becker and Mr. Raley talk with the City of Monroe regarding this property on how to move forward.  A meeting was held between Mayor Becker, Mr. Raley, and Monroe City Planner Wayne Herron; a follow up meeting was scheduled with the Monroe Annexation Committee.  During that meeting it was pointed out by the Monroe attorney that Mineral Springs did not have a right to annex the property as it exists today.  Mayor Becker explained that Mineral Springs is third in line by General Statute based on distance, because it would have to be a satellite annexation.  A satellite annexation can’t be done if the property is closer to another municipality; Monroe and Wesley Chapel are closer to the property than Mineral Springs.  Monroe can’t annex the property because of the agreement with Mineral Springs.    Therefore without a change in the General Statutes or Mineral Springs expanding our borders over time we aren’t in line for an immediate satellite annexation of that property under any circumstances.  Mr. Raley explained given that information Mineral Springs had three options: 1) release the property so that Monroe could deal with the zoning as they see fit; 2) release a portion of the property in the agreement and again let Monroe move forward as they wish; or 3) do nothing.  Mr. Raley commented that the Penegars were present here tonight as representatives of the three families that are involved in this property and very gracious in allowing Raley-Miller to continue moving forward with this process.  Mr. Raley stated that what they would like to see happen is to have some discussion with the Town of Mineral Springs to determine what is the best thing for the town; to either move forward with other municipalities or not move forward (in order to get some closure).  Mr. Raley explained that one of the big things for them as the developer to take into consideration is the sewer that is in that particular area.  At the present time the sewer from the City of Monroe is approximately a mile back up the road; there is some development that can take place inside the city limits where developers can bring that city sewer out to the intersection and do some revenue sharing with each other and get the costs down where it is kind of affordable; however, the city cannot cross that road with that sewer and that is one of things that we do know.  Mayor Becker mentioned that he thought that was for an engineering reason and not a political one.  Mr. Raley replied that there is an elevation change about thirty acres back that precludes that from happening.  On the Union County side there is a possibility of bringing some sewer down Rocky River Road that would have to be developer driven, which would allow sewer through a gravity fall to work through this area; that continues to be in discussion with Union County.  Mayor Becker pointed out that if Mineral Springs did nothing the property would be county zoned/utility provided; however, if Mineral Springs released it to Monroe and they choose to annex it then Monroe could control the property.  Councilman Countryman made the clarification that the piece of property represented on that map is only a piece of the property in terms of the annexation agreement that we have with Monroe.  Mayor Becker pointed out that if you go “as the crow flies” from our closest point to their closest point it is approximately 16,800 feet apart. Councilwoman Mabe made the comment that Mineral Springs is not really in the business of annexation; “we prefer to be small” and she didn’t have a problem with releasing the property.  Mayor Becker concurred.  Councilman Countryman commented that the reality is that it really serves no benefit to us right now and may not for a long period of time to keep that piece of property and it potentially inhibits the landowners of that property in utilizing it in the way that might be beneficial to the town.  Councilwoman Neill mentioned that the property was not exactly close to our downtown, but she was disappointed because “what’s in it for us”?  Mayor Becker responded that it was the council’s duty to make decisions that are in the best interest of the residents of Mineral Springs, but there may not be a best interest either way on this one.  Councilwoman Neill asked if the General Statutes would allow any sort of property tax revenue sharing between municipalities.  Councilman Countryman replied with a “no” and commented that there was no benefit to Mineral Springs now or for a long time it the future.  Mayor Becker asked Mr. Raley if his preferences were changing at all and Mr. Raley indicated that his preference right now has not changed; it is still his desire to go to Monroe.  Councilman Faulk commented that what Mineral Springs is doing here is a twenty-year vision, which is hard to do.  Mayor Becker advised the council that they could at least vote on a position on this; the final decision can’t be made without Attorney Bobby Griffin or without their attorney and with the possibility of actually looking at text of a draft amendment that may have to have provisions that would spell out any future changes of the agreement.  The council can make a recommendation to direct the attorneys to amend the plan (there might be requirements that the council would come up with as they drafted the amendment) so it wouldn’t be a done deal, but it would certainly indicate that this council is willing to take the biggest step and say do we need this.     
· Councilman Countryman made a motion that we move forward and do what is necessary to consider the release of this property from our obligation with the City of Monroe, but to also ensure that property that is a portion of that original agreement other than this piece of property is still retained.  Mayor Becker commented that the agreement should be amended in such a way that all of the citizens’ of Mineral Springs rights/benefits are preserved otherwise.  Mayor Becker suggested a friendly amendment to the motion that included language in the amended agreement that spells out some findings of fact for any future releases of other property if people start asking for it.  Councilman Countryman agreed with the friendly amendment.  Mayor Becker restated the motion that we move to direct the attorney to meet with the Monroe City attorney to begin the process of the release of this property from our annexation agreement and to add language to amended agreement that spells out some findings of fact for any future releases of other property if people start asking for it.  Councilwoman Mabe seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:   
Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Mr. Raley asked if the council had a problem with him speaking with Wayne Herron and telling him that we have talked about this and that the recommendation has been made and voted upon and it will be working through in the future.  Mayor Becker responded that it could actually be done through the attorney now by beginning to the draft the language; it’s not over until it is over.        
9.
Consideration of a Conditional Use Permit
· Mayor Becker opened the floor for council discussion on Conditional Use Permit #05-01 (Applicants Marvin Lipper and Vivian Riegelman), which was for the nursery use on Collins Road.  Mayor Becker noted that the public hearing is still in session so the witnesses are still sworn in should the council wish to ask further questions during deliberations.  Councilman Faulk suggested that the council start the findings of fact checklist.  Mayor Becker commented that he would take Councilman Faulk’s recommendation and reminded the council that they must consider the written evidence (map/petition/memo from the Zoning Administrator) before them and the factual evidence that was presented by all parties at the public hearing that was considered valid, bon-a-fide evidence of fact.  Mayor Becker certified that the notice for the public hearing was run in the Enquirer-Journal on January 1st and January 8th of 2006, the sign was posted on the site ten days ago, and Ms. Brooks posted the notice on the bulletin board at that time as required by the General Statute.  Mayor Becker advised the council that they would go through each finding of fact individually and that an affirmative finding means that they agree with that statement.  
Findings of Fact

· The use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to plan. 
· Councilwoman Neill stated that she did not believe that she had heard any evidence (expert) that this use will materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed.  Councilman Countryman concurred and pointed out that there was not any expert evidence that would support any endangerment of the residence based on this change.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion that we vote “yes” that it will not endanger anyone or any of the property and Councilman Faulk seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· The use meets all required conditions and specification.
· Ms. Bennett commented that there were no additional requirements for this conditional use.  Councilman Countryman asked about the three conditions suggested by the planning board.  Ms. Bennett clarified they were “suggestions” from the planning board and not a requirement of the ordinance.  
· Councilman Faulk made a motion for an affirmative finding that the use meets all required conditions and specifications and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· The use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property or the use is a public necessity.
· Councilman Faulk asked if this would come under the category similar to the first one that was talked about where there were no expert witnesses on the endangerment of the environment or that there was not an outside appraiser.  Mayor Becker responded that we have found that competent evidence of the property decline would be an appraisal done specifically for one of the sites; that would be required.  Councilwoman Neill commented that she could only look at the past use and say that according to the narrative/testimony of the property owner that the use will not substantially injure the value of the adjoining or abutting property or that the use is a public necessity.  Mayor Becker noted that the public necessity did not apply in this case.  Councilman Faulk asked if the key word was “substantially”.  Mayor Becker responded that in some ways it could enhance property values, but we haven’t had any evidence to that direction.  

· Councilwoman Mabe made a motion that it’s affirmative that the use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· A member of the audience commented that he knew he was out of order, but asked how the council could go through this without any expert testimony.  Mayor Becker responded that since the public hearing was still open he would answer the question.  The council can only consider the testimony provided.  The audience member asked if they should have brought lawyers or had their property appraised.  Would that have made a difference?  Mayor Becker responded that the town had another quasi-judicial hearing for a conditional use permit for a non-residential use and the residents opposed brought in a lawyer and an appraiser.  The appraiser had done similar demonstrations of the property such that the council was able to consider that evidence in their deliberations.  Without expert testimony in either direction the council has to say that they do not have any evidence that it will do this; they have make their decision based on evidence they have before them.   There is a certain expertise assumed of the council in terms of evaluating the competence of evidence.  The audience member commented that he still did not understand what the conditions of the conditional use permit are.  Mayor Becker responded that the council would get to that at a later time.     
· The location and character of the use, if developed according to the plan as submitted and approved, will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and will be in general conformity with this Ordinance and the Mineral Springs Land Development Plan.
· Councilman Faulk asked if this was point where they would consider the three recommended conditions suggested by the planning board.  Ms. Bennett responded that she thought it could be done here “it would be in harmony if certain conditions were met”.  It is up to the council.  Councilman Countryman commented that the important thing here is that the conditions only apply to the residential property.  For example the condition of having equipment on the property; it only applies to the residential property.  Equipment can already be on the portion that is zoned B4.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the Zoning Administrator has said that the conditional use permit doesn’t apply to the B4 portion.   Councilman Countryman added that the council is only considering the bigger portion of the property that is zoned residential for the conditional use permit; the zoning is not being changed.  The council is only determining if the residential property can be used in a landscaping capacity with certain conditions being met.   A member of the audience asked if both pieces of the property had to be zoned that way.  Councilman Countryman responded with “no they do not sir”.  Mayor Becker explained that even though the public hearing was still open this was not the time for audience questions; the hearing is only open for the council to ask questions of the witnesses.  That is the way the laws say that these hearings must be written; people have made their comments at the public hearing portion.  Councilwoman Neill commented that the council has a desire to keep our community as rural as possible and a landscaping business will fit with our rural community.  Ms. Bennett pointed out that at some point the council made the decision that a landscaping business is a reasonable use.  Mayor Becker added that the table of uses in the Zoning Ordinance has a “C” under nursery/landscaping, which means when the ordinance was developed the planning board/town council said that there are certain uses that are not purely residential that might be appropriate, but that the council would have to go through this process.  Councilman Countryman commented that it was in the best interest of the community to consider this and he thought that the current owners of the property have demonstrated that their interest in an effective/harmonic use of the property was well intentioned.  Councilman Countryman pointed out that the owners have a right under the current Zoning Ordinance to do things differently with the other piece of property, but it would be in their best interest and possibly the best interest of the community to ensure that the entire piece of property be utilized as a nursery.  It meets more with what the community feels like we would like it to be; a rural community with farming as a base and not nearly as much commercial activity.   Councilwoman Cureton asked for clarification on that; the fact that if you have a nursery you would have to have some kind of equipment to move things.  Councilman Countryman responded that they could and Councilman Faulk added that would be on the B4 portion.  Councilwoman Cureton asked if they were saying that if the owner had a tractor he/she would have to park it someplace else and if so, would they then have to carry things by hand from the B4 property to the residential property.  Mayor Becker responded that they could run the tractor on the residential property they just couldn’t store it there, he supposed, but added that the council was in the “drivers’ seat” for setting the conditions.  Ms. Bennett added that the council can be very specific on the conditions. 
· Councilman Countryman stated that it was disappointing that the perspective buyer was not here to communicate his/her thoughts for the property; they could have enlightened the council on what type of equipment they might use.  Mr. Lipper commented that he could pass on some of the issues to the perspective buyer; however if the negotiations fall through there will be a business on that property one way or the other.  Mr. Lipper thought that they would like to limit it to landscaping.  If the conditional use permit is approved and the negotiations with the perspective buyer falls through, then Mr. Lipper will so advertise it or give it to a broker to sell as a landscaping business entirely with whatever conditions the council sets.  Mr. Lipper also commented that they would like to keep the property, but they have to sell it.  They would not like to sell it with a business there, but there will be a business there.  Councilman Countryman offered that he thought he understood the property owner’s perspective and felt that the property owners have indicated their willingness to take the least intrusive avenue (in terms of the community) to market this piece of property to their benefit.  Councilman Countryman saw that as reasonably admirable when a lot of people might not be that considerate or concerned.  Councilman Countryman respects the concerns of those people that are adjacent to this parcel, but thought it was important to understand that the council is only talking about an interior piece of property (with no zoning changes) and all the council is allowing to happen is for that property to be used in a specific way assuming that certain conditions are met.  Councilman Countryman further added that he personally sees it as an advantage to the community and would like to think an advantage to the homeowners surrounding this property.  There could be a number of uses for the property that is “by right”, without any changes being made or any meetings being held that might be possibly even more repugnant to the people that own the property around this piece of property.  Mayor Becker directed these questions to the residents while pointing it out on the map: “Is there on either this piece of property (which is not in Mineral Springs, but is totally surrounded) or this piece of property owned by Mrs. Jones/Betty Baker on the corner of McNeely and Collins Road who lives there…is there ever any agricultural activity on these tracts?  Mr. Ivey responded that it was across the road from him and (inaudible); there is a man that farms that land.  Mayor Becker asks “so they harvest it.”  Mr. Ivey responded that they did.  Mayor Becker commented that the property is actually used for growing crops.  Ms.  Bennett clarified to the council that they were not “grandfathering” that it is going to be a landscaping business on the B4 property forever and ever.  If the landscaping business goes they can still do whatever they want with the B4 property.    
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to find in the affirmative that the location and character of the use if developed according to the plan as submitted and approved (on the RA40 portion only) will be in harmony in the area in which it is to be located and will be in general conformity with the ordinance and the Mineral Springs Land Use Plan and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
· Councilwoman Cureton stated that she was kind of opposed.  If a construction company decided to buy that land would they be able to bring their trucks/things?  Mayor Becker responded that they would be allowed on the B4 portion, but not the residential portion.  Councilwoman Cureton explained that there are a lot of construction workers in her neighborhood and asked what happens if the council decides not to let them keep their equipment.  Ms. Bennett responded that was a totally different situation.  The motion made by Councilwoman Neill and seconded by Councilman Countryman passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· That the use meets all other review criteria as set forth in the Zoning Ordinance and in particular, specific review criteria for certain applicable uses as set forth in Section 6.10 of the Zoning Ordinance.
· Councilwoman Mabe made a motion that the use meets all the other criteria. (There was no second to this motion)  Councilman Countryman asked at what point the council would accept these recommendations from the planning board.  Ms. Bennett responded that the council can do that right now.  Mayor Becker added that when/if the council approves the conditional use permit they will state the conditions that must be met.
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to vote in favor of item five and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker explained that the council would now determine if they wanted to approve the conditional use permit and if they will impose the conditions recommended by the planning board, or eliminate some, or impose other conditions.  There is an affirmative vote on all findings of fact.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the conditional use permit with the conditions determined by the council.  Mayor Becker suggested that those conditions be determined before a vote; the council can’t vote on open ended conditions.  Councilman Countryman commented that one of those conditions should be there can not be any changes/expansion of the current structure without amending the conditional use permit.  There was a consensus of council that condition was okay.  Councilman Faulk suggested the planning board recommendation that no equipment can be stored on the property.  What is the definition of “stored”?  Is there going to a definition of stored?  Councilman Countryman offered that if it is parked and non-mobile it is “stored”. Ms. Bennett commented that this was talked about before (hearsay), but she thought this was only the intent; they can certainly drive a piece of equipment on the property.  Councilman Countryman offered that it was his judgment that “stored” means overnight for a twenty-four-hour period.     Mayor Becker noted that if it is a retail landscaper with trucks/lawnmowers/tree spades on it then he can’t park those trucks on the RA40 portion, because it is clearly equipment.  Councilman Countryman suggested that it not be that technical.  If the property is being used by a landscaper he is going to have equipment on the property doing something all day long, but at the close of business the equipment goes to the B4 property and stays until the next day of business.  Councilman Faulk concurred with that, but asked if the word “stored” was in the Zoning Ordinance and if not should it be.  Mayor Becker offered that there is a provision in case law and the common law that words have their conventional dictionary definition when used in the ordinance unless otherwise specifically defined.  Ms. Bennett noted that the Mineral Springs Zoning Ordinance stated “all words in this ordinance shall have their customary dictionary meaning, etc.”  Ms. Bennett advised the council that as part of their decision making process they could ask for a definition to be added.  Mayor Becker commented that the ordinance could be amended and “stored” could have the meaning of “not in use outside of business hours”.  Councilman Countryman commented that’s what he would see part of what he wants to do in this conditional use piece; to ensure to those residents around this facility to minimize their concerns.  Councilwoman Neill commented that she was concerned about the chemical issue and the runoff.  Ms. Bennett reminded the council that the ordinance already says that a landscaping business and all things that relate to it is a reasonable use in a residential area.  Councilman Countryman added that there will be far less chemicals used on this piece of property than there are on a twenty acre agricultural field.  Councilman Faulk asked if the motion they were going to use would include the three recommendations from the planning board as worded.  Mayor Becker asked if the council was also going to tighten up the “stored” wording.  Ms. Bennett offered that Councilman Countryman had defined it as part of the motion.  Mayor Becker noted that it was on record that the motion includes the amended/enhance definition of “stored”.  Councilwoman Neill commented that she believed Mr. Ivey had mentioned that the property be maintained the same, because he was concerned about eyesores (maybe from the equipment).  Mayor Becker commented that the equipment won’t be on the property.  Councilman Faulk noted that it goes to the B4 and the council has zero say on that.  Mayor Becker explained that there are requirements on the B4 property; if they are doing certain things there would be a violation and we would be notified, which is independent of this permit.  Councilwoman Neill mentioned that there was a public comment/concern about this setting a precedent and stated that a precedent is not being set because this is not a rezoning; the council is applying conditions.  Mayor Becker addressed the concern made on traffic in that the traffic might be generated by the B4 portion and he did not believe that the town could regulate how many customers a day are buying shrubs.  Mayor Becker restated the motion of Councilman Countryman as amended “to approve the conditional use permit with those three planning board conditions specifically, including the specific storage of equipment after business hours” and Councilman Faulk seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:     
Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
10.
Consideration of Text Amendments to the Zoning/Subdivision Ordinances 
· Ms. Bennett suggested that the council do two separate motions; one for subdivision, and one for zoning.  Mayor Becker reminded the council that making amendments to the zoning/subdivision ordinances is a change to the ordinance, which requires a 2/3 vote of the full membership on the first reading.  If the vote were 3 to 2 it would have to be voted on again next month.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adopt the text amendments to the zoning ordinance and Councilwoman Mabe seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Councilman Faulk made a motion to adopt the text amendments to the subdivision ordinance and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
11.
Consideration of Calling for a Special Meeting
· Mayor Becker explained that the special meeting would be a joint meeting with the planning board at their January 23rd meeting.  The purpose would be to put together a few of the findings that came up with the UNCC project, get each other on the same page, and maybe begin to chart our course.  Mayor Becker noted that the agenda item for the special meeting would be only to consider aspects of study on the UNCC project; if a quorum were present the council would be able to approve setting up a task force.   Councilwoman Neill made a motion to call for a special meeting on Monday, January 23, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. with the planning board and Councilman Countryman seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
12.
Consideration and Review of Planning Board Applicants 
· Mayor Becker brought to the town council’s attention that Valerie Coffey had submitted her application; there was confusion about whether she needed to because she was an incumbent.  There was a verbal statement from Barbara Lopez who is not going to reapply for her position.  

· Mr. Charles Bowden.   Mr. Bowden lives on Pleasant Grove Road, is a lifetime resident of this community, and a large landowner.  Mr. Bowden stated that he did not believe that the town has anybody with any significant amount of land serving on the board and believed that he could represent a little broader perspective than some other people that do have property that have a lot at stake.  Mr. Bowden commented that he would be open to try to interpret the ordinance; whatever the ordinance might be.
· Mr. Marty Connell.  Mr. Connell mentioned that he is serving on the Board of Adjustment and that a few months ago he stood before the council explaining why he wanted to serve on the board in some sort of function in the town that he moved to about a year ago.  Mr. Connell commented that his reasons for wanting to serve on the planning board are the reasons why he moved here; to be in a nice rural community.  Mr. Connell would like to make sure that the rural community is maintained.   Mr. Connell commented that he signed up for the Board of Adjustment to be able to help out, but found out that those guys just don’t get to meet that often, so it’s not a very active position.  Mr. Connell explained that unlike the speaker before him he did not own a lot of land, so he really has nothing to gain or lose by being on a board.  Mr. Connell said that the only thing he had to gain is to live in a community where he wants to be able to raise his children and not have to deal with all the growth that is going on, such as uncontrolled growth that is going on in the other towns throughout Union County.  Mr. Connell just wants to try to do his part to maintain what the town has already set out and have a good twenty year vision.    
· Mr. Fred Duncan.  Mr. Duncan lives in Brantley Oaks and feels that he could help out the board with his knowledge.  Mr. Duncan grew up in rural North Carolina where his father farmed, and then built houses.  Mr. Duncan worked for Lowe’s for twenty-three years with fourteen of those years as a store manager.  Mr. Duncan has a degree in Parks and Recreation specializing in outdoor recreation, which was along time back, but he feels like he could have a good feeling for everybody’s feelings/rights, and the direction that we want to go with the community.
· Mr. Dave Hornberger.  Not present
· Ms. Melody LaMonica.  Ms. LaMonica lives in Brantley Oaks and is new to the area; she and her husband are just coming from Dallas.  Ms. LaMonica has lived all over the world and all over the United States; being born in Queens, New York and raised oversees, because her father was career military.  Ms. LaMonica commented that she was riding camels before she knew what horses were; therefore she doesn’t have the agricultural background that is so beautiful and so much a part of this area.  Ms. LaMonica further commented that her and her husband’s job brought them to the Charlotte area and they were thrilled to be back on the East Coast and to have all of this wonderful natural beauty around them; they love the small town feel, because it is what we like and what we have known at different stages in our lives.  Ms. LaMonica would like to be a part of the planning board simply from the standpoint that the area around us is growing so fast and so furious and with her background being predominately cooperate in general management she knows that anytime you have growth that is unmanaged/unplanned it can be catastrophic for the folks that are caught in its wake, which she thought true of cities too and countries too.   Ms. LaMonica explained that for her this is where she and her husband are going to retire/put down roots and she wants to give something back and to be a part of this new community and this new home.    
· Mr. Steve Minor.  Mr. Minor also lives in Brantley Oaks and there are several reasons why he wanted to have some consideration for membership on the planning board.  Mr. Minor has a Master’s Degree in Health Administration with the concentration being in planning/finance and twenty five years in the executive level of hospital administration/general business experience.  Two of those positions Mr. Minor thought are particularly applicable to the planning board position; first of which was the Director of Strategic Planning where he had a three hundred bed hospital in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania for three years and second is as a Director of Corporate Development, which is kind of on the other side of the equation where he was going through planning and development process for building hospitals across the country representing about nineteen different states across the country.  Mr. Minor commented that the primary reasons he wanted to be considered for membership on the board was because he recently moved to Brantley Oaks from Orlando, Florida where he had the misfortune of seeing what the lack of a comprehensive land use plan could do; development was rampant and proportionately not well.  Mr. Minor does not want to see the same thing happen to the Town of Mineral Springs.    
· Mr. John Moore.  Mr. Moore has lived by the campground for twenty-three years.  His property is right next to the property that they are bulldozing down flat, which used to be nice hilly property.  Mr. Moore explained that the reason they make the property flat is so they can put four houses on an acre and so they can use the city sewer; you can’t do that with the sewers if you leave it the way God built it.  Mr. Moore commented that they cut every tree down there and across the street every tree is down as well.  Mr. Moore said that was his biggest reason for wanting a seat on the planning board; to see if there can’t be something done to stop it here.  Mr. Moore didn’t mean stop building, he meant stop building that kind of trash.  Houses should be built where people have some property, trees, and good clean air.  Mr. Moore shared with the council that he was a hundred yards from that bulldozing place and the dust on his house/everything is a quarter inch thick and nothing is getting done about it.  “We got to stop it”.  Mr. Moore commented that come this summer he will have done fifty years as an aviation mechanic in Charlotte for an air taxi operation of which thirteen years was as the Director of Maintenance.   
· Mr. Donald Ownbey.  Mr. Ownbey has been a Union County resident for over twenty-eight years and in residential construction the same amount of time.  He has seen all the new neighborhoods go up; he has seen Union County grow big time with some of it being good and some of it being bad.  Mr. Ownbey stated that if there’s anything he can do to help the community where he lives that is why he volunteered.    
· Ms. Valerie Coffey.  Ms. Coffey stated that the reason she would like to continue to serve on the planning board is that it’s important that as proposals come before us that we look at the criteria that they have to meet  (they meet the criteria or they don’t) and the planning boards advises and something is forwarded to the town council or not.  It’s as simple as that.  Ms. Coffey would like to have her voice to continue to be heard.  Councilman Faulk asked Ms. Coffey how long she had been on the planning board.  Ms. Coffey responded that she has served for three years and that she has been in the area fifteen years.  Ms. Coffey has been the Director of a Beauty College for about sixteen years; therefore she can think quite differently.
· Mayor Becker commented that the council had a lot of information to consider.  Councilwoman Mabe stated that she would like to consider the applicants and the opportunity to call them to chat.  After a lengthy discussion there was a consensus of the council to place this item on the February agenda for selection at that time, which will allow council members the time to study the applications, and to contact the applicants in order to get a feel for their views.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion that to vote on the applicants on the scheduled February meeting and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Councilman Faulk suggested that the applicants attend the planning board meeting on the 23rd if at all possible.  Mayor Becker responded to a planning board member in the audience who asked if that January planning board meeting was going to be short of people by saying that the outgoing planning board members will still be serving because their terms would expire after the January meeting.  Councilwoman Mabe and Councilman Faulk informed the council that Mr. Hornberger wanted to withdraw his application from the planning board if there were enough applicants.  Mayor Becker commented that the planning board applicants that were not chosen were not “off the hook”, because there is a stakeholders group that is kind of dormant right now, but should be getting a bigger charge for the next six months.  The planning board may not have the time to do the entire ordinance re-writing, as well as developing the land use plan.  The town may need interested people to be involved in that role.       
13.
Closed Session – Consultation with Town Attorney
· Mayor Becker explained that the attorney was not present and that there was nothing to discuss on the litigation.  There has been no response/demand from the plaintiffs or the Court of Appeals.  The council does not need to vote to go into closed session.       
14.
Other Business
· Councilman Faulk reported that he had attended the Centralina Council of Governments meeting and would like to share some things (about awards that Union County received) with the council at the February meeting.         
15.
Adjournment 
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilman Faulk seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 9:57 p.m.
· The next scheduled meeting will be at 7:00 p.m. on January 23, 2006 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.  

Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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